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The Hiawatha City Council met in a work session on March 11, 2009. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson. Staff present: Interim, Cindy Kudrna; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Guest present: Dan Hoffman, Chad Carter, Tom Dricken, Carmelita and Lewis Lentz.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
City Hall/Novak Design
Gary Landhauser of Novak Design addressed four (4) punch list items. They are as follows: 

· Cooling for front stair well- Ahearn Plumbing & Heating provided two (2) quotes for adding air conditioning to the front stair well area. Option 1: $9,955.00-adding a VAV box, ductwork, grilles, registers, diffusers, and fire dampers. Option 2: $6,250.00 -extend ductwork from two (2) existing interior zones (one on each of two levels) to provide conditioned air to the front stair well. Ahearn’s are not confident that option 2 is the best solution. Council asked who would be consuming the cost for adding the air condition to the front stair well. Landhauser said that he would be happy to share the cost at 50-50. Bob Rampulla suggested taking the quotes under advisement, council member Dick Olson agreed.  
· Cherry Wall in Council Chambers-Gary Landhauser has sent a letter to Knutson Construction Services formally requesting the replacement of the architectural wood paneling on the west feature wall in the chambers

· Control joints in Council Chambers-Five Seasons Drywall & Paint have repaired and added 3 expansion joints along the scoffed in the council chambers. Landhauser offered to pay for the extra expansion joint.
· Heating and Cooling System Update-Ahearn’s continue to address the remaining issues by tuning the VAV boxes, HVAC scheduling to capture more energy savings, programming hot water setback schedules for boilers, and coordinating generators to temperature control system operations. 
Robins Road/Boyson Road Intersection Project
City Engineer, Dick Ransom presented three (3) options for the Robins Rd/Boyson Rd intersection. 

 Option 1-demonstrates a realignment that elevates going through Lentz’s property, only taking a small section along the right-a-way. The City would need to acquire the Parmer Parcel and the Bowler Parcel east of the tracks. This would close the access to the auto sales facility at the corner of Boyson and Robins Road, but would provide alternative combined access between the auto sales facility and the hair salon. This plan would additionally take the corner of a parking lot from the business on the east side of Boyson Ct. which would be replaced by a new parking constructed as part of the project along the east side of the building. The plan proposes to construct a loading area for Barton Digital. 


Option 2- Is the original concept that removes the curves and requires the removal of the Lentz’s house. 


Option 3- only demonstrated taking care of the intersection and not making any changes to the existing roadway west of railroad tracks
City Engineer, Dick Ransom states that option #1 is the best alternative to the intersection. It elevates the acquisition of Lentz’s property, allows for a much needed storm water drainage management system. Ransom stated that there will be additional cost with option #1 with an approximate of $100,000.00.
City Engineer, Ransom iterated the total cost of the realignment project is estimated at $2,200,000.00. The city has $578,000 of federal dollars (grant) to help with the cost of the project leaving a balance of $1,400,000.00 for the city to pay.

Council was pleased to see option #1, elevating Lentz’s property and adding a storm water management system. 

Dick Olson asked the City Engineer if the project could be completed in three (3) phases. One phase revamping the intersection, second phase revamping the east side of the intersection and the third and final phase revamping the west side of the intersection. Ransom replied by stating, “Yes”. 

Ransom remained the council that the realignment project is at least three (3) years out. 
Ransom will come back to the council with a plan to show a three (3) phase project and will request approval of the plan with a motion to moved forward with the concept statement

Business Registration 
Community Development Director, Mark Powers spoke with the council regarding the implementation of a business registration and its benefits. A business registration would allow for a more up to date data base for the fire department and the police department and the management of businesses. 
Council instructed staff to draft an ordinance for council consideration.

Clark Street Properties
Council discussed the possibilities of purchasing available properties along Clark Street and setting funding priorities. 

When properties become available council would like staff to gather the information and inform the council of such land.   
Storm Sewer Water Rates
City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Interim Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna reviewed with the council the storm sewer utility rates and the future impacts of the revenues and expenses. .
In reviewing the storm sewer utility revenues and expenses FY 09 will have an ending balance of $14,094.71 and in FY 10 $479.71. Currently the city charges a monthly rate of one dollar and fifty cents to every business, commercial and industrial city water meter and one dollar to every resident, apartment, and dwelling unit in the mobile home parks. 
Ransom stated that the council will want to take a serious look at the funds regarding the storm sewer utility and what items should be paid for out of these funds.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom and Community Development Director, Mark Powers both shared their concerns regarding the NDPES requirements and the additional cost that the city will need endure to comply with the state requirements to insure the renewal of the permit. 
Council instructed staff to gather additional information to review the storm sewer utility rates and the documentation that spells out the NPDES requirements to discuss in a future meeting.
French Drains/Sump Pumps/Sanitary Sewer
Community Development Director, Mark Powers discussed both French drains and sump pump and how they affect our sanitary sewer. Powers stated that because we have several homes that were built years earlier before our ordinances were more stringent home owners/developers would drain their sump pumps and floor tiles into the city’s sanitary sewer lines. With the additional flows from sump pumps and floor tiles our sewer fees to the City of Cedar Rapids continue to increase. 
Community Development Director, Mark Powers asked the council if they would consider a more aggressive approach in reducing the cost of clear water draining into our sanitary sewer by placing French drains along the city streets when we are replacing water lines, sewer lines, and street infrastructure and requesting the home owner to make the necessary changes to their sump pump, floor tile drainage so that it would drain into the French drain. Powers estimated the cost to the home owner to be $600.00.

Council instructed staff to designate the areas of concern and gather information implanting an assessment program before sending letters to the homeowners. 

T.I.F. Rebate Schedule
Interim Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna reviewed the Tax Increment Finance rebate dollars schedule for fiscal years 2007-2016 with the city council. 
General Ledger, Outstanding Checks, Cash Balance Worksheets
Interim Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna and City Clerk, Kim Downs presented new formats of the cash balance sheet, budget/expense, revenue, bank cash, and outstanding transaction register reports
Structure of Policy and Administration/Job Descriptions
The City Council reviewed Policy and Administration job descriptions and ordinances.

Council would like to have an additional work session next week to further discuss the structure of Policy and Administration. Work Session scheduled for March 16, 2009 at 6:00 P.M.  
Local Option Sales Tax Update
Council reviewed and made recommendations to a 1% Local Options Sales and Services Tax informational letter to be sent out with March’s newsletter.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:02 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
                                                                                      __________________________

                                                                                      Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: __________________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk
